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United Benefice for our four Parishes.    
This article will be the discussion paper for the meeting of the four P.C.Cs on Wednesday the 24th of August. I thought it would be good to give it a wider airing.

We have spoken before of the immense changes, which will occur throughout the Diocese - the serious reduction in full time clerics and the steady rise in parish share or quota. We also know that our own Diocese is suffering significant decline and that each Deanery has put in place starter plans to meet these challenges.

To face a future where our four parishes will probably expand to thirteen churches, we must build a strong welcoming and vibrant base. It is important to respect individuality and each local community and to create a structure which shows the Diocese and neighbouring parishes that we can effectively advance the maintenance and wellbeing of each church community and also address the fundamental work of mission and education.

The creation of a United Benefice will offer us several opportunities:

· To free individual church committees to concentrate on their communities, congregations and buildings. This takes up most of our current meeting time.

· To hand over to a Benefice P.C.C. responsibility for dealing with parish share, insurance, ministerial expenses and focus on how best we can deploy, encourage and train more of God’s people for ministry.

· To seriously express the fact that we are “called to be one” and learn from each other in shared worship and where possible co-ordinated service.

· To allow local treasures and others to concentrate on giving and fundraising.

· To have a united and more powerful voice when dealing with the Diocese and Province.

How will it work?     

The Benefice P.C.C. will replace the Executive Committee. There will be representation from each of the church committees. This representation should be equal and therefore the particular needs of each church / community can be shared and the potential for vocations fostered. Each church will maintain its structure of local wardens treasurers, etc. but there will be two Benefice wardens one elected by the Benefice Council and the other appointed by the Incumbent. They should not be from the same church unless there was no one else willing to serve. There will also be a Benefice Treasurer and the current treasurers will address the initial 

mechanics of the financial aspects of these proposals. It may be that one of them will become the Benefice Treasurer but initially that should be a matter for them and later for the new Council.

 The whole thrust of the Council will be the pastoral, mission and educational needs of all the churches and liaison with other parishes interested in joining us. There will also be a responsibility for participating in the Deanery committees which will be set up which will focus on sharing resources across the Deanery.

Worship.

There will be discussion at the August meeting about worship patterns and the future:

· We need to focus prayerfully on our need to attract new people to become members and we need to address those who have not come for some time.

· We need to maintain those who love our current services but we dare not lose sight of the fact that the church is not growing and we must offer alternative types of worship.

· The worship group came to the conclusion that we do need to persist with regular worship as a group by changing the pattern of fifth Sunday services, offering instead “normal” Sunday services in each Church and making a determined and sacrificial effort to worship together on the first Sunday morning and evening.

· We need not only to show ourselves the benefits of both traditional and modern worship but really express what it is to be a Christian family worshipping God.

· We need a particular commitment from all who have talents in music drama and art to be regular participants in this work.

The Vision.   
There will always have to be compromise in any endeavour together but the future is exciting and charged with the potential and possibility for growth not in numbers alone but in faith, hope and love. I am sure these qualities will shine through the current discussions and beyond them.

May God bless our future together.

Hugh Trenchard.

SHIRENEWTON SUNDAY CLUB 
To start the new term we’re going on a 

Group Sunday Club outing and picnic to

Puzzle Wood

on Sunday 11 September

We’ll meet for Sunday Club at the usual time and then leave for Puzzle Wood between 10.45 and 11 o’clock.  

We’ll be making some filled rolls to share at Sunday Club, so you’ll just need to bring whatever else you like scoffing at picnics.  Bring sensible shoes or wellies and waterproofs. And you must also bring at least one parent (so that we can play Lose-Mum-and-Dad-in-the-woods!)  We expect to be home by early or mid afternoon.

Dates for this term

Date
Time 
Venue

11th  Sept
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry & Outing

18th Sept
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

25th Sept
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

2nd Oct
9.45
Group All Age Service - 

9th Oct
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

16th Oct
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

23rd Oct
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

6th Nov
9.45
Group All Age Service - 

13th Nov
9.45
Remembrance Sunday - Church

Shirenewton Sunday Club welcomes 

all children from 3 years. 
Do come and join us.

Jane Smith-Haddon 
641 525

Glynis MacDonald
641 818

From the registers

27th June: A funeral service was held for Mr. Basil George Green. Born 1918 died June 2005.

24TH July: A service of Baptism for Evan Stanley Jones, the son of Helen and Andrew Jones.

23rd August: A service of Holy Matrimony for Rachel Ann Henshall and Simon George Taylor, followed by a reception at the Glen-Yr-Afon Hotel, Usk.


A New Church Facility

A parishioner, who wishes to remain anonymous, has kindly designed and donated a Votive to St. Thomas a Becket Church, Shirenewton.

As the Church is nearly always open during the day, this new facility will enable anyone who so wishes to light a candle, perhaps following the loss of a loved one, or for someone who is ill, recovering from or about to undergo surgery.

This simple but tangible act of remembrance and contemplation in a peaceful environment may be a source of comfort for those in need of solace at difficult and stressful times.

A number of appropriate prayers are also available on the votive stand for those who wish to use them.





Shirenewton Church 200 Club

The winners of the draw held in July were: -


250

Anne Wright


£40.


166

Brenda Hobbs


£30


207

Marilyn Wintersgill

£20


193

Mrs. Forest


£10

There is no draw in August – double prizes are awarded in December.



The Church in the Village

               Shirenewton Church is the place to be on 

                    Saturday 17th September




10.00 – 5.00

Celebrating all the good things going on around the village.

This is just a taster of what is going on.

Parachuting Teddies from the Church Tower.

A Fun Dog Show.


A Charity-Shop ‘Sunday Best’ Fashion Show.



    Ploughman’s Lunches.



Have a Go at Bell Ringing

       Update on the Fund Raising for the Church Extension.

  Hands On Hand Bells.

               Tours to the Top of the Tower.


   A Brownies and Guides Something.

 Morning Coffee and Afternoon Teas.

            A Raffle and a ‘Goodies’ Sales Table.

       Treasure Hunt.

The latest from SODS, Kids Ad Lib, the WI and the History Soc.

Finally the unveiling of the new Shirenewton Church Altar Cloth.

A good old Songs of Praise.

Shirenewton Community Council

MEETING held on 4th July 2005 
County Councillor Graham Down joined 8 members of the Council

Matters Arising 

There remains one vacancy for a representative of Shirenewton Ward. In most cases membership of your Council involves just one meeting per month which lasts from 7:30 pm till about 10:00 p.m. A wide range of topics are discussed that are of concern to the local community. This is a challenging and very important tier of local government. If you are interested speak to the Chairman or any member of the Council.

Traffic arrangements at the School. Investigations continue with a number of possibilities being considered. 

Squeeze belly gate(s). We understand the PCC are prepared to pay for one pair of gates. 
Planning Matters 

The following Applications were received for consideration: -

An extension to Pantycosyn House – no objections

Members recommended rejection for plans to build a timber storage shed at The Roost, Great House Farm feeling the building was of an inappropriate size.

A request to modify the original approved plan for the property at The Paddocks, Weyloed Lane was also recommended for rejection.

Approval was recommended for an Application to site two residential caravans on the property adjacent to Penval Chapel, Penycaemawr but only for a finite period of time.

The County Planning Committee informed us of the following decisions. 

Approvals have been given for :- 
- An extension at 7 Clearview, Shirenewton

- A garage at The Paddocks, Weyloed Lane

- An extension at 8 Tan House Court, Shirenewton

- A new residence adjacent to Ty Newydd, Shirenewton 

- An extension to an agricultural building at Coombe Farm,     Shirenewton.

- A lean-to type implement shed at Little Grondra, Shirenewton

- A conservatory at Red House, Earlswood

- Two new dwellings and associated garages on land / gardens at Oakley House and Two Oaks, Shirenewton

- A new dwelling plus garage on a plot on Weyloed Lane

Planning permission has been refused for the proposed new dwelling on the plot adjacent to the Churchyard

A Tree Preservation Order has been made in respect of a number of trees at Great House, Penycaemawr

Matters of Local Concern

The Post Office informs us the letterbox will be returned to School Hill, Mynyddbach. However because the replacement box will be of a different type planning permission will be required. As yet they have made no Planning Application.

A letter has been received from BT stating that in order to eliminate unauthorised signs/notices on telegraph poles they intend to charge £55 for each item. BT further add that they will make a charge of £110 if they have to remove any such sign/notice. The letter was not dated 1st. April – it would be wise to heed the warning. 

Only three people attended the recent “inaugural” meeting of the Shirenewton/Mynyddbach Neighbourhood Watch group. The next meeting has been arranged for Wednesday 14th. September at The Huntsman Hotel at 7:30 pm. To be successful at least eight people are needed. Make a note in your diary and try to attend – it is for your benefit.

The Green Wedge between Shirenewton & Mynyddbach has been sold as three separate lots. Lot 1 was sold to a racehorse owner and is to be used as an area for “resting racehorses”. It is unlikely that the area will continue to be available for gentle recreational purposes. Lot 2 was sold to a buyer from abroad and Lot 3 was sold to a local resident. It is felt Lot 3 and possibly Lot 2 will continue as an amenity for the two villages.

Members expressed concern about the number of accidents occurring on the corner adjacent to the Pandy Mill picnic area. Cllr. Down to look into the matter.

Sale of parts of Wentwood Forest.  Members will decide at the next meeting whether the Community Council will make a pledge.

Residents throughout the community are reminded that it is their responsibility to ensure that their roadside hedgerows do not interfere with traffic on the highway. Hedges should be cut back at least to the metalled edge of the highway and to an appropriate height.

The bridge over the brook on the bridle path below West End, Earlswood is in a poor and dangerous state and in need of refurbishment. The matter will be passed on to the appropriate department. 

MEETING held on 1st. August 2005
One member of the public joined 6 members of the Council.
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting.
Planning Matters
A second Application to demolish and rebuild New Mill Cottage, Earlswood was presented. The owner of the property was present and was questioned about aspects of the Application. After considerable discussion members recommended approval.

Following the re-submission of a request to modify the original (approved) plan for The Paddocks, Weyloed Lane members reluctantly withdrew their objections made at a previous meeting and suggested the modified plan be approved.

An Application was received for significant realignment of the recently agreed footpaths across part of the Golf Course. It was agreed to hold a site meeting before any recommendation be made. The matter to be considered at the next Council meeting.

Two decisions were received from the County Planning Department.

The latest Application for developments at Oslo, Mynyddbach was refused.

Permission has been given for a single storey extension at Pantycosyn House, Usk Road. 

Matters of Local Concern
Members, and in particular the two Community Council representatives on the Recreation Association committee, expressed their disappointment at the lack of information coming from that committee. It is hoped a closer working relationship between the two groups can be developed in the near future.

Despite appearances, we are assured the recycling centre at the School is still open. During school holidays the opening times are 10:00 am to 2:00 p.m. daily. If you feel it should be open at the weekends contact Mrs. Davies, on 641331.

According to information we received earlier in the year the Black Box collection of recyclable material in Shirenewton and Mynyddbach is now overdue. The matter to be raised with the appropriate authority.

Cox’s Well footpath on the edge of Shirenewton has become seriously overgrown. Contractors will be contacted to clear the footpath.

Concern has been expressed by a number of residents about the work being carried at the back of the properties on Mounton Road. We understand the tall conifer trees were removed with the proviso that they would be replaced by other appropriate trees. One owner has replaced the trees and the other two owners will be doing so in the future. The erection of decking does not require planning permission and does not constitute a breach of planning regulation rules. The Planning Department Enforcement Section is aware of the developments. 

Following the news of the successful bid by The Woodland Trust to buy the areas of Wentwood Forest that are for sale the Community Council agreed to make a donation of £100 in support of that bid. 

Shirenewton was entered in the Best Kept Village competition but unfortunately the overall mark of 73% was not good enough to gain a place in any of the categories. A fuller summary of the results will be placed in the Community Notice Boards.

The next meeting of the Community Council will be on Monday 5th. September 2005. 

Peter Jones


Gaerllwyd Women’s Meetings:  – at Gaerllwyd Baptist Chapel

. 

Next Meetings are: - 

7th September at 2.30 p.m.  

and 
21st September a 2.30 p.m.


SMU (Shirenewton Mothers' Union) 

Four members attended the Provincial AGM at Ipswich and enjoyed the fellowship that always abounds at such events.    The weather was not kind on the Friday or Saturday but our visit to Long Melford for Holy Eucharist followed by lunch on a lovely fine and warm day rounded off the short holiday in June.   Two members joined the “Pilgrimage” Trail arranged by Audrey Jenkins on Thursday, 14th July starting at 10.30 a.m. at St. John The Baptist, Newport and finishing with Evening Worship at Christchurch Govilon followed by supper at The Lion, Govilon at 6 p.m.   

On the 13th July we enjoyed our annual tea party at the home of Marcia Hoskins when we were joined by some members of St. Arvans MU, and it was even too hot to sit outside.    On the 9th August five members enjoyed coffee followed by Midday Prayers to celebrate Mary Sumner’s Day.

Our next meeting will be a Corporate Communion on Wednesday 14th September at 2.30 p.m. in St.Thomas a Becket Church, Shirenewton.     Revd. Nansi Davies will give the Address.   Tea and Biscuits will be served afterwards.     All are welcome to join us.       

Enquiries to  Auriol Horton, Branch Leader on 01291 64184

SHIRENEWTON  W.I.

19th August 2005

Our July meeting was a garden party, held at the home of Ernie and Winnie Jones. The weather was fine and the garden was splendid. Members were kept busy with quizzes. Some questions challenged our knowledge of plants, and others our ability to identify items from times gone by. This regular annual event is one of the most popular items on our calendar.

Jenny Bonner thanks those who offered blackbird pie funnels in response to our request in the last magazine. Our group entry for the Chepstow Show Homecraft Competition won second prize. The presentation was given full marks, as were two of the cooked items on display.

The excursion to Evesham, with a trip on the river, was enjoyed by all. We were glad to welcome several non-members who joined us for the day.

The efforts being made to partake in activities’ beginning with all letters of the alphabet continues. However, the activities are not being done in a strictly alphabetical order! Evesham in July, has been followed by Megabowling and Zap-Zoning in August. Ten members made up two teams, who bowled and zapped with style. At the end of the evening there were certificates and ‘champagne’ to celebrate.

On the 18th August a very successful Summer Dinner was held at the ‘Coach and Horses’ in Caerwent. 

The next meeting will be at 7:15pm at the Recreation Hall, when the Rev. W. J. Rutter will give a talk on ‘Kilvert’s Diary’ which depicts rural life on the Welsh Borders in Victorian times.
Fair Trade News

The new winter Traidcraft catalogue has arrived and there should be copies in SPAR in a week or so. The catalogue continues to grow year by year. This edition also includes information about the producers. Of course there are Christmas cards and other seasonal items (yes already!), and I am always very happy to order these. There are also many beautiful gifts and cards which would be suitable for any time of year and even more important the fairly traded foodstuffs could (and I believe should) be a regular component of everyone's shopping basket. It's such an easy way 'to do the right thing' - "Eat (fairtrade) chocolate and save the world!" Or even "Drink wine and save the world!" (I'm no connoisseur but I really enjoyed the red selection) 

Do contact me for more info or a catalogue, or Traidcraft direct : 0845 330 8900 www.traidcraftshop.co.uk 

Marion McAdam 641 316 marion@mcadam100.freeserve.co.uk 

Shirenewton Primary School Grounds

A serious problem has arisen with dogs fouling the playing area of the Primary School.

Residents are reminded that the School grounds are not open to the general public, and it is not only an offence for dogs to foul the area, but also, and more importantly dog faeces are not only very unpleasant but a very serious health hazard to young children.

Please refrain from exercising your pets in the school grounds.


Urgent Notice From Shirenewton Mother & Toddler Group.

Due to other commitments neither Helen nor Jo are able to continue running this group. We are therefore desperately seeking volunteers to take the group on. It doesn't entail much work - honest! - Mainly a commitment to being there once a week. Without volunteers the group can no longer exist, which would be a real shame. If you are interested please contact either Helen on 01633 400516 or Jo on 01291 641559.

Tanfest Triumph for the NSPCC!

Once again the talented people of Shirenewton, Mynyddbach, Earlswood and the surrounding areas came together for charity with spectacular success.  Tanfest raised in excess of £3000 - proceeds of which will go to NSPCC  thanks to the generosity of sponsors, the Church, local people and most of all, the musicians who gave their time and talent free.
The inaugural Tanfest open-air music spectacular took place at the Tan House on 13th August and brought together our many local musicians along with many of their friends & fellow musicians from near & far to play music for charity.
The weather couldn’t have been worse but people came in their droves and they were not disappointed.  People of all ages were treated to an assortment including rock, pop, country, punk and hillbilly.  No-one seemed to mind the weather as they laughed & danced the afternoon and evening away.  Children were entertained by the travelling Cirque d Satsuma, local youngsters did face painting and gave the proceeds to the charity, David Adams donated his field as a car Park, Steve and Tina at the Tan House supplied the venue and food & drink, and the church provided much needed shelter from the elements with the loan of their marquees. 
We all know from seeing Pantomimes by SODS, Revue’s at Earlswood and Kids Ad Lib, how much talent there is in this area. The Tanfest showed another side to that talent, with the guitar and singing skills of the likes of Dave Ward, Paul Fredericks, Dave Watkins, Will Smith-Haddon and Chris Green, the inexhaustible Garry Davies (sigh) on drums for most of the afternoon and the versatility of Dave ‘Grandpa’ Bowen leaping around like a thing possessed.
There were too many people involved in the organisation to mention them all but I thank you all, so much, for your help.  Most of all, a special thanks to the people of the villages for supporting us and turning it into such a spectacular success for a worthy cause.

Sylvia Bendall

(Founder of the Garry Davies Fan Club – meetings Tuesday evenings in the Shirenewton Phone Box)

[image: image2.png]EMOTIVE GARDEN DESIGNS

Innovative Design Concepte
Full Working Drawinge

Adicory ddte Planting Plang,
Free Initial Consultation

Sue Bullock
% Tel: 01291 641245
Fax: 01291 6417/3
emait:Sue Bullgck @ blimternet.com





PYP– Parish Youth Page

Hiya Folks!


 Our house has had a little event. My owner bought this little boy guinea pig at the Shirenewton fete. My owner had already got one rather old guinea pig and she thought that Smudge would be a little friend for him. Cute little chappie he is –I asked him of course if he’d like to come walkies with us but no – all he wanted to do was eat grass and squeak a lot. Then blow me – a couple of weeks ago, I look in the cage and Smudge has had two babies.  I didn’t know that could happen. Nor did my owner. So what do you know about guinea pigs?

1
The Latin name for guinea pigs is:

a)  cavia porcupine  b) cavia piggypine  c) cavia porcellus

2)
Which is the odd one out? 

a)  Dutch   b)  Gloucester Old Spot 
c) Sheltie   

3)
Is a female guinea pig called 

a) a sow   b) a doe   c) a Sheila

4)
Is a male guinea pig called


a) a pog    b) a boar
  c)  a drag       


5)
How much does your average daddy guinea pig weigh in grams?


a) 300 – 400  b)  900 –1000     c) 2200 – 3000

6)
How much does your average mummy guinea pig weigh? 


a)  700 – 900    b) 1000 – 1200    c) 1500 – 2000grams

7)
How much does your average baby piglet weigh at birth?


a) 2 – 4 oz   b) 14 – 18 oz   c)  24 – 30 oz

8)
Avoid giving your guinea pigs:


a)   peas   b) carrots   c) lettuce

9)
The gestation period for guinea pigs is

a) 24 – 27 days  b)   30 – 35 days     c)59 – 72 days 

10) How many litters can female guinea pig have in a year?  


a) five     b) three     c)    four

I hope my owner knows the answers to these questions or we could be in big trouble.  

Bye for now.   PYP


1st Shirenewton Guides.

Guides will start again on Tuesday 6th September. Please meet in the car park of the Huntsman Inn at 7pm and bring appropriate outerwear, permission slip (unless I already have it) and a torch. Parents please collect Guides from the Huntsman at 9pm. 
Helen Cann 01291 650835


Shirenewton Whist Drives

7th July was a lovely warm evening so that the 24 players enjoyed the unique position of the Recreation Hall – holidays depleted our numbers.   On 4th August our numbers increased by two and we had another fine evening.    Our next Drives will be on the 1st September and 6th October both Thursday’s at 7.30 p.m.    We would like to see some local faces!

Enquiries to Auriol Horton 01291 641844.


Shirenewton Church Website and Shopping Portal www.shirenewtonchurch.org.uk
Shopping on the internet, then don’t forget to use the Church web site for all your travel, holiday bookings, airport hotels and parking where you save pounds. Curry’s, Comet, John Lewis and many more. You pay no extra going through the Church website, and the Church gains.


 David Cornwell 

Webmaster 

 www.shirenewtonchurch.com
St Peter’s Newchurch

We would like to thank everyone who attended and contributed to our "bring and buy" day, which was an unbelievable success-raising close on £1,000.00.

Thanks are also due to the small band of people who worked so hard to make the church and churchyard look neat and tidy. 

As you can imagine, our churchyard maintenance is a colossal undertaking so any volunteer helpers would be very welcome. 

It was also lovely to welcome so many to the "all age group service" on the following day. 

With this sort of support Newchurch can perhaps go forward.
We would like to invite everyone to our Harvest Thanksgiving Service/Supper on Thursday 6th October at 7.30 p.m.
David Heritage


Stargazing in September

The Summer Triangle made up of the bright stars Deneb, Vega and Altair continues to dominate the sky to the South. Deneb forms the head of the constellation Cygnus, the Swan which lies pretty much overhead. Its brightest stars form a cross against the background of the Milky Way.

Jupiter has almost disappeared below the horizon, lying very low in the twilight sky to the West-South-West and its brighter neighbour Venus, is also suffering from the bright sky near the Sun.

Mars is becoming better placed to view lying above the eastern horizon by midnight mid month. Mars and Earth are getting steadily closer for the next couple of months which means the planet will get increasingly bright. Over the last 2 months Mars has moved to the left against the star background as viewed from day-to-day. At the end of the month its apparent motion against the stars reverses and for October and November it shows a steady motion to the right. Observation of these apparent reversals in the direction of motion of the planets were crucial in overturning the concepts that had placed the Earth at the centre of the Solar System. Such changes in direction wouldn’t be seen for planets moving in steady circular motion about the Earth.

The Full Moon on 18th September is called the Harvest Moon.  

James Bradley was vicar of the parish of Bridstow, near Ross-on-Wye in Monmouthshire until 1721, when he changed vocation and became a full-time astronomer. Isaac Newton considered him to be the “best astronomer in Europe” and he was eventually made Astronomer Royal. Bradley carried out measurements that proved the Earth orbits the Sun, and that led to the first estimates of the distances of stars.

Dave Thomas

Marie Curie Cancer Care

At the Coffee Morning held on the 8th July, the outstanding sum of £800 was raised. The generosity of people in this community never ceases to amaze me and my grateful thanks to all who attended, those who contributed saleable items and raffle prizes and particular thanks to all the 


Earlswood Hall News

Hello again readers and welcome to the Hall news.

The Hall has seen a lot of activity in the past few weeks. The VE Anniversary celebrations, and the Kids Ad Lib Shows.

Our very grateful thanks to the Kids Ad Lib for their very generous donation to the Hall funds.

An electrician has visited the Hall and inspected the wiring, etc. and we are waiting his report.  We know from past experience that there have been some on going problems with the electrics, but let’s hope the report is a good one.

New royal blue curtains have been hung on the stage and the front valance has also been repainted to match with the curtains. Again thanks to all involved.

Some of the Hall users may have noticed that there has been a clear out of some of the older trestle tables along with the trestles. Thanks to Peter Jones these have been moved on to pallets in the cellar. Thanks again to those that took on this tidying up job.

The function planned for the 17th September has been cancelled. The Committee came to the decision that many patrons were likely to be on holiday. However, the Halloween Country-Dance is still on for the 29th October, with ‘Dusty Roads’. We are very lucky to get this band, as they are a five-piece group that is in great demand and play all over Britain. Tickets for this dance will be £7.50 inclusive of the buffet. Please do support this event, as it is a particularly good band with some of the best in country music. The profits from these events can hopefully be used to improve the electrics.

On a sad note, Mary Langley who was a very regular attendee at most functions held at the Hall passed away recently. She will be sadly missed. Our sympathy goes out to her family.

John Spary – Earlswood Hall Committee. 


Shirenewton Local History Society

On one of the hottest days of the summer around 50 members of the society met at the Recreational Hall to celebrate the completion and publication of our walks project.  Some of our members set off on the Mounton walk which features in our walks pack and some set off for the gentler stroll around the village.
All members eventually returned to the Recreation Hall to a very welcoming cold drink and refreshments, all agreeing what a very pleasant way to spend a Sunday.

Dates for your Diary: -
Tuesday, 27th September: - Huntsman Hotel - 7.30

Talk entitled: ‘Using Computers in Historical Research’

Speaker:         Dr Tim King

Tuesday, 25th October: - Huntsman Hotel - 7.30 AGM.

Talk entitled: Comparing Prehistoric Llanmelin wood & Gray Hill

Speaker:          Ian McFarlane
Page for Clare White Ad


CHEPSTOW CHORAL SOCIETY

MUSICAL DIRECTOR: GRAHAM BULL

CHEPSTOW CHORAL SOCIETY commences rehearsals for the new 2005/2006 season on Wednesday August 31st at Chepstow leisure Centre (7.30pm). The forthcoming season promises to be one of great interest and diversity, not least as two of the concerts will be celebrating major anniversaries, albeit very different in nature and interest. 

The first concert in the season will be Trafalgar 200 - a Salute, which will be 

on WEDNESDAY OCTOBER 19th at CHEPSTOW LEISURE CENTRE (Arts Hall). Taking place two days before Trafalgar Day, the musical presentation for the evening will comprise of music, which celebrates seafarers and the country's naval history. "Songs of the Fleet" and "Songs of the Sea" are cycles for chorus,  baritone solo and accompaniment written by C.V.Stanford in the early years of the 20th century (words by Henry Newbolt), are totally appropriate for this occasion, and include a variety of robust solo and chorus work ("Song of the Sou'Wester", "The Little Admiral", and "The Old Superb" being three such examples), as well as choruses with solo acknowledging the sacrifices and dangers faced by all seafarers over the centuries. There will also be a selection of lighter choruses and sea songs, and the evening will conclude with light refreshments being provided. The baritone soloist will be Roger Martin, and Marjorie Duerden will provide piano accompaniment. This evening is also the annual Patron's Evening when the choir thank their sponsors and patrons. The evening is open to all, with the ticket price for non-patrons being £3 (light refreshments available). 

On SATURDAY APRIL 1st 2006, the Society will celebrate the 250th anniversary of the birth of W.A. Mozart, with a Passiontide Concert, comprising the Requiem and Vespers (Vesperae solennes de confessore). Four outstanding young soloists will be joined by many of the excellent young instrumentalists who now regularly form the orchestra for the Society. This occasion will not only be a superb tribute to one of the greatest composers to have lived, but, of course, will also be a fitting performance for Passiontide and the lent period. 

Information relating to the musical schedule and singing membership may be obtained from Marjorie Duerden (tel. 62331 0). Information relating to patrons and general enquiries may be obtained from the secretary, Frances Gray (tel. 622465).

 Programme dates for 2005/2006 

Wednesday 19th October:  Trafalgar Salute. Chepstow Leisure Centre, 7.30p.m Sunday 11th December:  Music & Carols. St. Mary’s Church, 3.00p.m. 

Saturday April 1st 2006: Mozart  Anniversary  Passiontide Concert. 

St Mary's  Church, 7.30om. Programme will include the Requiem and Vespers (KV 339). July 2006: Summer concert for Chepstow Festival (date to be confirmed).
Holiday Cottage – New Forest

Lovely Victorian cottage in a very peaceful location, minutes from open forest yet convenient for Lyndhurst village centre. Private parking, small garden with patio area. All gas, electric linen and towels included. 

Sleeps four, open all year.

Contact Helen and Stewart Walker.Tel. 02380 292428  - email:  Yorke@alonka.fsnet.co.uk
Language Tuition French – Spanish – Portuguese

Adults & Children
Property Abroad? 

Then brush up your language skills

(Individual lessons or small groups welcome) 

Primary school age. GCSE and A level

English key stages 1 – 4

Give your children confidence with their school work.

In your own home if you prefer.

Experienced, qualified teacher

Tel. 01600 712718
Shirenewton Neighbourhood Watch

Following the meeting in June, PC Andrew Mason will be holding a second follow up meeting at The Huntsman on Wednesday 14th September starting at 7.30pm. 

Please come along and support Neighbourhood Watch in Shirenewton and Mynydd-Bach. 

We have several co-ordinators already in place and are looking for a few more in key areas to put the final structure together. The idea being that under one co-ordinator we get a network of link co-ordinators in place to cover the whole area. 

The focus of Gwent Police is Neighbourhood Policing in which neighbourhood watches play a key role.




Pleas



A note for your diary: 

New Year’s Eve at the Huntsman

We will be holding a New Years Eve Party at the Huntsman Hotel.  There will be:

Live music

Running buffet

Disco

Limited Tickets (the Huntsman will be closed to anyone else)

Approximate cost to be confirmed:  £25

We will not be trying to raise money for anything – no raffle – no extra charge.

We just want to have a good party to see in 2006

There will be more details to follow but you can reserve your tickets by e-mailing me at tony@smbendall.freeserve.co.uk
Or telephone 01291 641303
Answers to PYP’s quiz

1)
c)  The Latin name for guinea pigs is cavia  porcellus

2) 
b) The odd one out  is Gloucester Old Spot which is a pig, the other two are breeds of guinea pig

3)
a) A female guinea pig called a sow   

4)
b) A male guinea pig called a boar

    


5)
b)  Your average daddy guinea pig weighs in 900 –1000 grams.

6)
a)  Your average mummy guinea pig weighs 700 – 900 grams    

7)
a)  Your average baby piglet weighs 2 – 4 oz at birth. (I just thought I’d make things tricky by mixing grams and oz)

8) 
c) Avoid giving your guinea pig lettuce because it can give him colic.

9)
c) The gestation period for guinea pigs is 59 – 72 days which seems quite a long time but the babies come out huge and ready to go. 

10) a) A female guinea pig have up to five litters in a year so separate males and females immediately unless you want to be over run with small squeaking furry friends!

Cookery Corner

Autumn Chutney: -

1lb plums halved & stoned


1lb apples peeled & cored

1lb tomatoes, chopped



1lb onions skinned & sliced

2 large cloves garlic, skinned & chopped

1lb sultanas

1 pint vinegar





¼ teaspoon mace

¼ teaspoon mixed spice



2 tablespoons ground ginger

1 lb demerara sugar

Put everything except the sugar in a preserving pan and simmer for about 30 minutes until tender.
Add the sugar and stir until dissolved, simmer gently stirring frequently thick.
Cool and pack into jars, cover and seal.

Rosehip Jelly: -

4 lb cooking apples



2lb rosehips

water





sugar

Wash & cut up the apples and place in a pan with water to cover. Bring to the boil and cook gently until soft and mushy.
Wash the rosehips and chop coarsely in the food processor – add to the apples in the pan and simmer gently for fifteen minutes. Tip into a jelly bag and allow to drip overnight.
Next day, measure the juice and test for pectin.  Add 1lb sugar for every pint of juice. Bring to the boil stirring until the sugar has dissolved, continue to boil until setting point is reached. 

Many thanks again to Caroline Davies
The All New Shirenewton Cookery Book

We are raising funds for the refurbishment and expansion of the Shirenewton Recreation hall and we knead to raise dough without cooking the books.  Should be a piece of cake! (sorry) 
All we need are your favourite recipes.  Why not include an anecdote about where you first tasted it or why it is so special to you or just why you like it?  I want as many recipes as possible so don’t restrict yourself to one.

Why not dedicate a recipe to the person who gave it to you or to a loved one?
All you need to do is send the recipe and anecdote to me, Sylvia Bendall, at 7 Tan House Court, Shirenewton, or e-mail me at: Sylvia@smbendall.freeserve.co.uk. And I’ll do the rest.
Please give me your phone number or address in case I need to clarify anything.

           Sylvia -  641303


[image: image3.png]



 Need an Electrician

Friendly and professional service

By qualified local tradesmen with over

Twenty years experience.

For anything from an extra socket to a full rewire phone 

Mark Baldwin Electrical 
641296 or 07791 771691 (mobile)

Fully Insured

Line Dance Classes

Earlswood Hall, Every Monday 

 7.30 p.m. until 9.00

Beginner and intermediate dances taught

 £2.50 per session 

Just come along and have a go, or for further information contact either Es on 01291 673172 or Sue on 01291 690102
Job Wanted!!!
Want to go on holiday but don’t know who will feed the cat? Or walk the dog? Or water the plants? Or fetch the newspaper? Whatever! If so call me, Alistair Bounds on 01291 641 818 or contact Glynis Macdonald who will tell me. I am 15 years old & willing to do most jobs for a fee decided by you. So call 01291 641 818. 


Page for Gardening AD

Gardening Corner

This season seems to have just flown by and, although there is still a bit to go before we feel the chill of winter starting to close in, the best is now over for colour here at Barn Farm.  If we had received a little more rainfall during the summer I am sure that the plants would still be flowering their heads off, but as it is they are now looking a little tired.  No matter what it does, the weather will never be right!  I think that we have been lucky that we received some rain just at the right time to keep things going as long as they have. In the flower garden things have actually done quite well this year.  As usual I have made mental notes as I have walked around noting what didn’t get done this year, which plants didn’t perform and those that are so obviously in the wrong place.  During September I will start moving those that need it and plant them in place of those that are destined for the compost heap!   

A number of beds have now been established for over four years.  I’ve noticed that many of the perennial plants have reached the stage where they need to be divided up and the younger growth replanted.  I will start this towards the end of the month and into October as there is still enough warmth in the soil to encourage the roots to re-grow and get themselves established before the winter sets in.  I am a great lover of all things Iris, especially the ensata or Japanese iris.  These really are some of the show-offs of the Iris world with many of them having flowers 20 cms. (8 inches) across often double in nature as well.  These have quickly bulked up into big clumps.  They are easy to lift and separate into smaller clumps.  Although it seems a very drastic thing to do, whenever dividing clumps of any iris’s you should trim down the tops to four or five inches high.  This prevents them rocking in the ground and being loosened, until their roots have got growing again,  Those that I have too many bits of will be potted up and sold  during next years garden openings.  

There were two main jobs that I failed to get around to this year.  As the weather was so wet early on it took a long time for the soil to dry out enough for me to start the annual weeding.  I only just managed to finish this job the week before we were open for the very first time, so I literally just ran out of time.  I never did recover from the late start which meant that the other job, that of supporting the taller plants with hazel twigs, also went by the wayside.  I had actually cut a lot of sticks from a tree job that I did back in the winter.  Birch do just as good a job as hazel but this time when I went to cut them up into smaller pieces, they just disintegrated where they had rotted.  I can only think that the weather had been too wet for them as well!  Never mind there’s always next year.

I certainly struggled in the vegetable garden this year.  I think I may have mentioned that I had sown carrots several times and still haven’t got a decent crop.  Those that have grown have been pretty well ruined by mice or squirrels.  I have never had this before, so whether it is because they have been short of water or not I just don’t know.  It was the same story with the beetroot.  I pulled some roots for boiling up only to find that we had lovely heads but all the bottoms had been chewed to pieces.  Despite two attempts at getting swede’s and turnips going I’m afraid that our winter casseroles are going to be a bit short of variety!  I thought I would try a little experiment next year.  So whilst the Under Gardener and I were taking a well earned rest in France I decided to go, as one does, into a garden centre!  I selected a number of French varieties of carrots, lettuce and radish.  With global warming happening I thought that it was time to try some varieties better suited to warmer climates.  So watch this space!  If it really works I can see that the wine run to the continent will take on a whole new meaning.  Elsewhere in the vegetable garden things have faired a bit better.  Other salad crops have done well outside, as have the cucumbers and tomatoes inside.  This year I went back to an old style way of growing these that my dad used to do many moons ago.  This is “ring culture” and basically means that you grow the plants in a bottomless pot, about 17 cms across (approximately 7 inches).  This simply stands on the ground and the plants roots go down through the compost in the pot and into the soil.  You water the ground and feed the pot as all the plants feeding roots are near the soil surface, but the water gathering roots go deeper.  It has certainly produced results and we have had more cucumbers and tomatoes than ever before, which goes to show that the old un’s often knew best!  The onions and garlic have done well from an autumn planting, although I don’t think that they are going to keep very well, so the Under Gardener is busy roasting tomatoes and onions at the moment.  The potatoes have also done well and as they are pretty slug free at the moment I will need to dig them up pretty soon and store them in paper sacks.  The French salad variety has been a particular hit, and we will certainly be growing more of these next year.

In the fruit garden it has been a bit of a mixed bag as well.  Of all the trees we have, only the pears have anything like a crop on them.  Again I think the cold wet spell we had kept the bees in hiding and the flowers just didn’t get pollinated.  We did have some good pickings of strawberries and raspberries as well as some more unusual hybrid berries as well.  The fruit cage has certainly earned its keep, or at least it did until the squirrels arrived.  We only usually get problems when the year’s youngsters are kicked out.  Fortunately in early May when this happened I managed to “sort them out”.  As a result we had no problems early on.  Unfortunately what I hadn’t bargained for was a second litter.  Last year they bit holes in the net in just one or two places and kept using the same holes to go in and out.  This time every time they wanted to sample a raspberry they just bit a hole in the net.  This is now completely trashed so will need a re-think.  The squirrel population has been reduced!  Still must get on, things to do!  Happy gardening until next month.

 Steve Hunt.

Some Dates for your Diary

1st Sept.
Whist Drive –Shirenewton Recreation Hall – 7.30 p.m.

5th Sept.
Community Council Meeting Recreation Hall – 7.30 p..

11th Sept.
Sunday School Trip Puzzle Woods

14th Sept.
Neighbourhood Watch – The Huntsman – 7.30 p.m.

14th Sept.
W.I. Corporate Communion – Shirenewton Church.

17th Sept.
Church Open Day – Shirenewton Church.

20th Sept.
SOD’s Panto Meeting Earlswood Hall – 7.30 p.m.

23rd Sept.
Agricultural Society Auction – Earlswood Hall 7.00 p.m.

27th Sept. 
Shirenewton Local History Society – 7.30 The Huntsman

2nd Oct.

Shirenewton Harvest Festival Lunch – Earlswood Hall

6th Oct.

Newchurch Harvest Thanksgiving  - 7.30 St. Peter’s

14th Oct.
Whist Drive –Shirenewton Recreation Hall – 7.30 p.m.

19th Oct.
Chepstow Choral Society Concert –– St Mary’s -Chepstow

To advertise in the Parish magazine rates are:

½ page for the year 10 issues, £25.

Small block advert – 4-5 lines: - 10 issues £5.00

Local charity adverts for one off events no charge.

GARDEN MAINTENANCE
For all your garden jobs, mowing, 
Tree-topping, hedge-trimming, stonewalling, concreting.

Tel.  Paul Lewis 01291 424205

Having A Garden Party

The Church has a Marquee and several gazebos that are available on loan or hire to local groups and individuals for their own events.

Should you wish to make use of these please contact:

John Nicholas on 01291 641368

And Finally; Did You Know: -

It was the accepted practice in Babylon 4,000 years ago that for a month after the wedding, the bride's father would supply his son-in-law with all the mead he could drink. Mead is a honey beer and because their calendar was lunar based, this period was called the honey month, which we know today as the honeymoon. 

In pubs in former times, when beer was ordered by both pints and quarts, when customers got unruly, the barman would yell at them "Mind your 
pints and quarts, and settle down." 
Hence today’s expression of mind your Ps & Qs


Reader and Side Persons Rota     -   September

Date


Service



Reader


Sides- person

4th Sept.
       Trinity 15

ALL AGE WORSHIP (GROUP)

                  Holy Eucharist 
9.45 a.m.  at Llanfair Discoed 

11th Sept.
      Trinity 16

           
Bob Grattan


Bob Grattan



       Holy Eucharist       9.45 a.m.
Margaret Lock

Margaret Lock

18th Sept.
      Trinity 17 



Cynthia Smith

Cynthia Smith

                            Holy Eucharist        9.45 a.m.
Sally Saysell

Claire Lewis

25th Sept.
      Trinity 18



Auriol Horton

Auriol Horton 

       Holy Eucharist        9.45a.m.
James Leney

Bernice Bowen

2nd Oct.
Please see Church Notice Board




Newchurch Every Sunday at 2.30 p.m.



Please send notes, discs or emails for magazine to Bob O’Keefe, 15 Newton Manor, Shirenewton, (641686) or email to bobandwenche @aol.com by Monday 19th September for inclusion in the October Magazine. 














Shirenewton School Recycling


Please remember you can use the Centre for:


Glass, paper, tins, clothing and fabrics


Opening Hours:


School Term time weekdays: 7a.m. – 6 p.m.


School Holidays. 10 a.m. – 2 p.m.


You are reminded that the School-recycling centre is only for the recycling of the above materials.





Please: -


Do not leave plastics.


Put clothes in bags in the yellow bins marked.


Do not overfill black bins. If full put a lid on top and start a new bin.


Other materials have to be sorted by the school staff at their cost and the local authority charges the School for the disposal of this waste.























NFU Ad











Chepstow Agricultural Society





Charity Auction





On





Friday 23rd September


at





Earlswood Hall at 7.00 p.m.





Licensed Bar and refreshments





Mary Vittle


  B.Sc.  D.Pod M MchS








STATE    REGISTERED CHIROPODIST








Home Visits		         	Tel. Chepstow  624458




















Harvest Festival Lunch


2nd October 2005


Earlswood Memorial Hall


Tickets from PCC Members


come and enjoy


Another great Social get-together











Shirenewton Operatic and Dramatic Society





Would you like to be involved in this year’s panto??





Do you fancy treading the boards, helping back stage,


working front of house, stitching costumes, making props, painting scenery or even applying a bit of slap?


If so, come along to find out more on:





Tuesday 20th September at Earlswood Hall at 7.30





Basically any old S.O.D.S (and new S.O.D.S) will be welcomed.





For more details ring Mike Barnes 641 944














Why not try Reflexology!


Reflexology is a therapeutic and relaxing treatment using gentle pressure over the feet.





A full session lasts approximately 1 hour and provides treatment for specific health problems such as migraine, stress, back-pain and arthritis, followed by a relaxing massage with essential oils or a soothing foot lotion.





For more information contact


Annabel Hancock MRxS�Clinical Reflexologist


01291 650309
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